S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th January 2015 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr B Clapham, Mr J Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr D Gerrard, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Rev D Tate, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk), Mrs M A Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds 
Public: Mr Stephen Scales

APOLOGIES: Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr H Hofmeister, County Councillor Mr J Law and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th December 2014, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mrs Gotts, with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mrs Cornwell introduced Mr Stephen Scales; she said that he was present at the meeting to simply observe.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Law: Report Circulated. Members spoke regarding the proposal to build a Waste Incinerator on the Willows Site in Kings Lynn. It was said that the Lynn News had recently reported that Cory Wheelabrator has now withdrawn its Planning Application.

Norfolk County Council has also stated that whilst they are in charge of waste in Norfolk, they will no longer use Incineration.

Mr Mike Knights from KLWIN was pleased to say that after 5 years of campaigning against the Incinerator, the fight had been won. 

Borough Councillor Nockolds commented that when the Borough Council found out the Planning Application would be refused, they had tried to purchase the land at The Willows site.
She confirmed that Norfolk County Council had refused to sell the land.
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Borough Councillor Nockolds: Cllr Nockolds stated that the Borough Council had been working to try to keep the £111.92 Band ‘D’ Council Tax the same as the current year. 

She reported that the Museum has signed up to a Service Level Agreement. It was confirmed that whilst the Borough Council owns the Museum and the artefacts, the County Council provides the service.

Cllr Nockolds said that between October and March, the museum is offering free admission to Borough Council residents and schools.

Tendering has commenced for work at the Town Hall. It was said that a Learning and Outreach officer is being appointed to work with Schools and other Community Groups.

Cllr Nockolds informed members that next month all the archives would be boxed up and sent to the Norfolk Office for sorting. She said once these have been returned the archives will be improved. The Borough Council is currently advertising for a new Archives Officer.
It was reported that on the evening of Monday 19 January, King’s Lynn Custom House will provide the backdrop for a sound and light show marking the centenary of the first Zeppelin raids.
Other events will be held in remembrance of the Zeppelin raids including
an evening of commemoration hosted by the Borough Mayor, Barry Ayres at King’s Lynn Town Hall, where Marham Bluebirds Military Wives Choir will perform.

Finally, Cllr Nockolds informed members that the Borough Council is still consulting regarding the Lynnsport development.
Mrs Banks enquired about Council Tax, it was said that it had not been increased for six years. It was asked if this was having an ill effect on Kings Lynn, she noted that the Borough Council was not looking to employ apprentices this year.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that various cuts had been made, but these were not to Public Services. She said that money has been put into Leisure Facilities and Parks.

It was explained that whilst the Borough Council would not be employing apprentices next year, encouragement has been given to builders within the Building Plan to have apprentices.
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Mrs Cornwell asked Cllr Nockolds if she knew what the cameras on lighting columns and traffic lights around the town were monitoring.

Cllr Nockolds said she was unsure.

Mrs Cornwell said that she would contact Sally Bettinson at Norfolk County Councils Highways Department to find out.

Borough Councillor Daubney: No report
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough stated that the next meeting would be held on 4th March 2015. 
Finance – Mr Jordan stated that a meeting had been held on 7th January 2015 when the three quarter year accounts and the budget was discussed. 
The current three quarter year accounts: Mr Jordan confirmed that all members had seen a copy of the circulated Minutes and the Summary Sheet.

With all members happy, Mrs Banks proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the three quarter year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.
The proposed Precept for 2015/2016: Mr Jordan spoke regarding the Budget for 2015/2016. Members were happy with the proposed figures and the total precept figure of £95,380. Mr Jordan stated that a Band “D” property will pay £58.42 per annum, 28p less than the current year. With all members happy with the proposed Budget for 2015/16 Mr Jordan proposed that the budget figures should be accepted; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson and unanimously agreed.
The model NALC Financial Regulations: Mr Jordan referred members to the circulated NALC Model Financial Regulations and confirmed that since the meeting, Mrs Cornwell had made the necessary amendments to the document.

Mr Jordan proposed that the Model Financial Regulations are accepted, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Mr Price, the Chairman of the Parish Council, signed the Financial Regulations document.
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Planning – Mr Evans stated that everything was as per the minutes.
Removal of Highway rights at “Albion”, 2 Church Lane, South Wootton: Mr Price spoke regarding the request from Norfolk County Council for the Parish Council to give consent to a Stop up at “Albion”, 2 Church Lane.

Mr Price explained that when the matter was discussed previously, members had felt strongly and had refused to give consent. 
Mr Price stated that he had emailed Mrs Bettinson regarding the matter and had asked if sanctions against the property developer could be considered.

Mrs Bettinson stated that this would not be possible.

Mr Price felt that by not allowing the Stop up, the Parish Council would just be penalising the new property owners. He said that the Parish Council is the only organisation who is objecting to the Stop up.

It was confirmed that Norfolk County Council sees no reason why they may need the land in the future and subsequently have no problem with approving the Stop up. Mrs Cornwell said that by agreeing to the Stop up, the area of land concerned will become part of the owner’s deeds.
It was asked if it was in order for the Parish Council to change a previous vote within six months.

It was said that as new information has been received, it was possible.
After discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that the Parish Council should give its consent to the Stop up, this was seconded by Mr Narborough, with five members against the proposal, five members in favour and one abstention, Mr Price used his casting vote to allow consent to the Stop up to be given. 
Members agreed that Mrs Cornwell should write to the Planning Department at the Borough Council and the Norfolk County Council to draw their attention to the problem.

Policy – 
Filming at Council Meetings: Mr Smallwood stated that a Legal Briefing had been received providing details of an amendment to NALC’s Model Standing Orders. 

He confirmed that the recording, filming and reporting of all public meetings is now permitted.
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Members noted the change to the law; Mr Smallwood proposed that the amendment is made to the South Wootton Parish Council Standing Orders; this was seconded by Mr Clapham with one objection all other members were in favour.
Review of Documents - Financial & Operational Risk Assessment: 
Mr Smallwood referred members to the circulated document, it was confirmed               that no amendments had been made. Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Financial & Operational Risk Assessment, this was seconded by Mr Clapham with all members in favour.

Mr Price, the Chairman of the Parish Council, signed the Financial & Operational Risk Assessment Document.

Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit:

Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control:
Duties of the Responsible Financial Officer:
Mr Smallwood asked members if there were any comments regarding the three documents, with no comments, Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit; the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control and the Duties of the Responsible Financial Officer, this was seconded by Mr Clapham with all members in favour.
Compliments or Complaints: 
Mr Smallwood referred members to the circulated document. Members confirmed that they had all read the amendments; Mr Smallwood proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Compliments or Complaints document; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
8. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – Cllr Nockolds stated that the topic for the whole school this term is the Frozen Planet.

She said that the Reception Class would be enjoying a visit from a Puppet Theatre; Year One would be visiting the Sea Life Centre and Year Two are yet to decide on an activity.

The RSPB will be visiting the school to teach pupils and teachers how to encourage bird life to the Playground.
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Fencing has been introduced as a new after school activity.

Finally it was said that two members of staff have recently left the school, one has already been replaced and the other position is being advertised. 

Junior School – Mr Smallwood stated that the new term had just begun and Governors meetings have been scheduled.

He reported that an Ofsted Inspection had taken place in November 2014, and explained that the Governors meetings would take place to discuss the issues raised and how they can be addressed.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that the next meeting would be held on 24th February 2015. 
South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts informed members that due to the time of year, there has been very little to report.

9. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.
Village Link Action Group
  Letter of Thanks          



  Info

NCC



  Free NHS Health Check 40-74 years
   
     “


    

  A149 Cromer Rd at Hunstanton Road Closure     “
Office of Police & Crime

Commissioner for Norfolk
Consultation Dates




     “

Police



SNAP Minutes




     “

South Wootton Fete: Mrs Cornwell referred members to the circulated email from Claire Johnson from the South Wootton Fete Committee. It had been asked if The Parish Council would be willing to display the winning ‘My South Wootton’ art competition entry.
 

After discussion, members felt that the winning entry could be displayed in the Parish Office, the Village Hall, in the Church and on the Website.

 

It was also said that some kind of exhibition could also be held.

 

Members noted that the Picnic on The Park event and the South Wootton Fete had been organised very close together. It was felt that in the future these should perhaps be organised a month apart.
Mr Narborough stated that he had not been informed that the Picnic on The Park event is taking place. He said that he would seek further clarification at the next Wootton Park Committee Meeting. 
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Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-Submission Document:  Mr Price explained that the consultation period will run for six weeks from 12th January 2015 to 23rd February 2015.

He stated that Bidwell’s will once again be making a submission regarding the Pre-Submission document on behalf of South Wootton Parish Council.

Mr Price said that individuals can make their own representations online or by use of a special form which is available in the Parish Office. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would include these details in the next Contact Magazine article and include a link directly to the Borough Councils Website. 
10. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list. 
Bank balances as at 31.12.2014
Community Account
      

  29,284.35
Step saver a/c
                 
           0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                           145,000.00
Total                                                                             £174,284.35
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.10pm.

11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th February 2015, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th February 2015                                                                                Chairman 
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